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As this is the first Megisti Messenger for 2013 I still need to reflect on the year 

2012. As you are all aware the 100 year celebrations in 2012 were the most 

important in the history of our association. I was so proud to be president of the 

Castellorizian Association of WA in the year 2012. We must all thank the 

previous presidents, committee members and members of our association in 

reaching 100 years. We are the oldest Greek association in Australia and the 

second oldest ethnic association in WA. 

 We received so many compliments and congratulations from associations and individual people 

indicating it was the best celebrations they have ever attended. For this reason I must thank all 

members of the steering committee for their contribution over the 3 years. 
 

I congratulate the following committee members on their election at the AGM in October 2012. 

Allan Cresswell - Vice President, Tina Kyros - Secretary, Michael Paul - Treasurer, Sion Xanthis 

- House Manager, Catherine Papanastasiou - Committee Member, Phyllis Samiotis - Committee 

Member, Kevin Kannis - Committee Member, Tony Samiotis - Committee Member. 
 

I would like to congratulate Kevin Kannis who was awarded the Presidentôs Award for 2012. 

Kevinôs contribution, not only in 2012 but the entire period that he has been on the committee 

has been of the highest standard. As secretary of the association in 2011 and 2012 and also a 

member of the steering committee, Kevinôs involvement in the association has been greatly 

appreciated by myself and all the members of the association. 
 

In relation to the Castellorizian national body, little progress has been made since our initial 

meeting. The formation of the association was discussed in detail at the AGM and the members 

were all in favour in forming the national body. It was indicated that further discussions and 

issues need to be resolved before we could progress any further. The members believe for the 

benefit of Castellorizians in Australia, a body of this type needs to be formed. 
 

The committee has discussed many topics at its meetings and the year 2013 we will be looking at 

improving facilities at the Castellorizian house for the benefit of our members. We have already 

commenced working on a display unit which will be used to house a number of artefacts of 

Castellorizian history. We are also considering replacing the store rooms at the back of the 

house. 
 

The committee is planning a number of social events during the year and your support as 

members is imperative. The first of our functions will be Apokriaô on Sunday the 10
th
 of March 

at 6pm. The cost is only $25.00, with food and drinks included. The second of our functions the 

committee is planning to hold is a picnic on Saint Constantine Helene Celebrations on the 19
th
 of 

May. I would have to go back many years to recall the last Greek picnic in Perth. As a child I 

recall attending these picnics and there would be hundreds of people in attendance and enjoying 

the festivities. The committee suggested something different to encourage our members to 

attend. Towards the end of 2012 one of our functions was badly patronised by our members 

which upset me immensely. May I just remind you all the committee works very hard to promote 

your association, therefor your support at our functions is important. 
 

Iôd like to thank John Pitsikas for his presentation of the certificate which congratulated all the 

members of the steering committee. Also Iôd like to thank Peter and Despa McDonald for their 

presentation of the framed chocolate wrapper that we had for our centenary ball. Both of these 

items will be displayed in the Castellorizian House. 

 

President 

Jim Manifis  

Art icles for the  

Megisti Messenger 

are always welcomed. 

Contact 

Allan Cresswell on 

93057954, 0413958500 

or 

cressie@castellorizo.org 
 

Deadline for May 1 2013 

edition is Apr 27 2013. 

mailto:cressie@castellorizo.org
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SOCIAL  NEWS 
       Compiled by Tina Kyros, Kevin Kannis, Cath Papanastasiou and Allan Cresswell

Births 
 

ü Anthony, Marisa (nee Mavromatis) Ruby and 

 Jonathon welcome Zoe Chrisanthi into their 

family. Granddaughter for Angelo and Krissi 

(nee Kannis) Mavromatis, John and  Margaret 

 Bellantoni. 
 

ü Stephen and Sarah Kostarelas are delighted to 

announce the arrival of a baby girl Rhea Alison.  

Rea is the fourth granddaughter to Tony & 

Merrill (nee Kannis) Kostarelas and the first 

grandaughter to Leslie & Alison Craig. 
 

ü Gemma and Troy MacMillan are delighted to 

announce the arrival of a baby boy Alexander 

John.  Another grandchild for Tony & Merrill 

(nee Kannis) Kostarelas. 
 

ü Congratulations to  Michael and    Kylie  

Mavromatis on the birth of their first child a 

daughter, Eva.  Proud grandparents  Angelo and 

Kriss  Mavromatis. 
 

ü Congratulations to Michael and Eveena Palassis 

(nee Anastasas) on the birth of their son Austin 

Michael on 16 November 2012. Grandson for 

Stan and Evelyn Palassis and Steve and Helen 

Anastasas. 
 

Christenings 
 

ü Congratulations to Louis and Evangeline 

Anastasas (nee Athanasiou) on the baptism of 

their daughter Marina Eve on 11 November 

2012. Grandaughter of Father John and 

Presvitera Marina Athanasiou and Steve and 

Helen Anastasas. 
 

Engagements 
 

ü Congratulations to Michael John Kannis and 

Jenny Kovac on their engagement (Michael is 

the son of Con and Jenny Kannis). 
 

ü Congratulations to Alicia Miriklis  and Angus 

Faulkner on their engagement (Alicia is the 

daughter of Paul and Fay (nee Stavrianou) 

Miriklis).   

Marriages 
ü Congratulations to Sotiria (nee Grapsas) and 

Todd (Vasilios) Harnett on their wedding in 

November 2012. 

 

 
 
 
 

Birthdays 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

× Angelo (Bill) Spartalis will celebrate his 90
th
 

birthday on Mar 4
th
 2013.  

Holidays 
 

× Allan and Jean Cresswell returned recently 

from a seven week trip visiting Italy, Austria, 

Switzerland, Germany, Greece and France. 
 

× Darcy and Cath Papanastasiou and their two 

daughters, Nerina and Cerissa had a wonderful 

trip to the Gold Coast earlier this year and 

encountered the aftermath of the cyclone. 
 

Congratulations 
 

× Congratulations to Nicholas George Pappas for 

his AM at the Australia Day 2013 Awards. 
 

× Sef Lazarakis has been awarded with a medal 

for 40 years of service to Athletics of Australia. 

In her 40 years of unbroken service she has 

performed as Chief Timekeeper in WA for a 

number of years. She still attends Friday night 

meets and also officiates at special meets such as 

The Grand Prix series and State Athletics 

Championships. 
 

Vale 
 

Deepest sympathy to the families and friends of: 
 

× Michael Pynes Aug 19 2012 

× Maria Simeon (nee Kailis) Dec 7 2012 

× Vayio Panorios (nee Simonides) Dec 17 2012 

× Peter Tsapazi Jan 12 2013 

× Marjorie Etrelezis (nee Christon) Jan 20 2013 

Congratulations to Michael Tsolakis 

who celebrated his 91
st
 birthday on 

Oct 22
nd

 2012. 

Congratulations to Peter Kanganas 

who celebrated his 81
st
 birthday on 

Jan 4
th
 2013. 

Congratulations to Michael Paul 

who celebrated his 81
st
 birthday on 

Dec 16
th
 2012.  

 

 

Congratulations to Michael Kakulas 

who celebrated his 100
th
 birthday on 

Feb 18
th
 2013. 



   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A POKRIES BBQ 2013  
 

 
 

CASTELLORIZIAN ASSOCIATION 
OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA 

Invites you to an  
 

APOKRIES  BBQ 
 

SUNDAY 1 0th  March 2013  

COMMENCING AT 6PM  
 

CASTELLORIZIAN HOUSE  
160 ANZAC ROAD 

MOUNT HAWTHORN 
 

ENTRY:  ADULTS $25.00        CHILDREN $15.00 

ALL WELCOME    
 

INCLUDES BBQ FOOD, SALADS AND DRINKS 
 

Please Telephone a Committee Member ASAP for Table reservations. Contact 

details for Committee Members are on the front page of this Megisti Messenger. 

STôS CONSTANTINE AND HELENE DAY 

PICNIC  
 

Sunday May 19
th

 2013 
  

Venue to be decided 
 

Please mark your calendars and keep free this most important 

day where we will be having an outdoor picnic (BYO) 
 

VENUE AND FINAL DETAILS WILL BE ADVISED IN THE MAY 1
st
 2013 MEGISTI MESSENGER 
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YOUR 20121/2013 CASTELLORIAN ASSOCIA TION OF WA COMMITTEE  
 

 
      Photo courtesy Allan Cresswell 

 

The October 2012 Annual General Meeting saw the election of the 2012/2013 Castellorizian Association of WA Inc 

Committee. Cath Papanastasiou joined the previous yearôs committee expanding the committee to nine persons. Kevin Kannis 

received the Presidentôs Award for all his work during the past two years, and especially his wonderful contribution behind the 

scene in ensuring that the Commemorative Reflections Book was an excellent publication. Kevin also had a great input into 

the Centenary Celebrations arrangements and his efforts as the Association Secretary are to be commended. Kevin has also 

had great input into the membership rolls and the latest mailing format of the Megisti Messenger.  
 

At a meeting held the following week after the AGM the executive committee was elected by the committee. The office 

bearers are listed above alongside the committee photograph. 
 

Contact details for all committee members are listed on page 17 of this edition of the Megisti Messenger. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2012/2013 

Castellorizian Assn 

Committee 
 

BACK ROW : 
From Left  

Sion Xanthis 
(House Manager) 

Cath Papanastasiou 

(Committee) 

Kevin Kannis 
(Committee) 

Phyllis Samiotis 

(Committee) 

Tony Samiotis 
(Committee) 

 

FRONT ROW: 
From Left  

Michael Paul 

(Treasurer) 

Allan Cresswell 

(Vice President)  

Jim Manifis  

(President) 

Tina Kyros 

(Secretary) 

 

President Jim Manifis 

congratulating 

Kevin Kannis 

on receiving the 

Presidentôs Award 

for 2012 
 

Photo courtesy 

Allan Cresswell 
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Relive and reminisce all of the events of the  CENTENARY 
week with your own copy at just $20 per set.  
 
Available at the Apokries function 10 March and from 
Cazzie House. Limited copies available so reserve your 
set either by contacting any of the Committee or 

emailing : centenary2012@gmail.com   
 
Interstate persons can forward their payment to Castellorizian 
Associatio n of WA 160 Anzac Road Mt Hawthorn WA 6016  

 
 

HIRING CASTELLORIZIAN HOUSE  
Members of the Castellorizian Association are reminded that the headquarters in Mount Hawthorn is available 

for hire for small family functions and community gatherings. 
 

Anyone interested in using the facility should contact the House Manager, Mr Sion Xanthis on 0417326271. 
 

The building has food preparation and serving facilities as well as access to catering services if necessary. 

There are some restrictions on the use of the building and kitchen area which will be advised by the house 

manager. 
 

 

mailto:centenary2012@gmail.com
http://www.google.com.au/url?sa=i&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=MEjSrVCvg_swsM&tbnid=jJmS9l9uloTWhM:&ved=0CAgQjRwwAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fidentityspecialist.net%2F2010%2F06%2F29%2Fthe-death-of-dvds%2F&ei=VwAQUeD1MsTPkAWN8oHADw&psig=AFQjCNHeXg9X_7iCyWBzk_deEjdDNewEcQ&ust=1360089560168306
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CAZZIE COOKING CLASSES 2013  

Article by Phyllis Samiotis 

Photos courtesy Tony Samiotis 

Katoumari Second Time Around. 
 

The first Cooking class for 2013 held on the 16
th
 of February was highly successful. Thirty eight 

enthusiastic participants eagerly listened to Phyllis Samiotisô instructions as she deftly rolled the pastry to 

make the irresistible Katoumari. Cazzy House was filled with the lovely aroma of cloves and butter of the 

freshly made sweet. Everyone was very happy with their attempt. 

 

It was pleasing to see visitors from Hong Kong (Andrea Yiannakis) and Melbourne (Nellie and Bartleyôs 

daughter Pamela) attend. It was also lovely to see young children come to learn about our traditional 

recipes. They were Tiani Glasglow, Nellie and Bartleyôs grand daughter and Ellie Anastasas Helen and 

Steveôs grand daughter.  Philip and Georgia's son Ben Bullock was a notable attendee - it would be great 

to see more males attending future classes. 

 

Our next demonstration will be in late March and there will be an array of Greek dips prepared by Fay 

Katris and Helen Anastasas. Meanwhile, Happy Cooking to all.  
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THESIS RESEARCHER REQUESTING INTERVIEWS  
                                                                                                                                                                              Prepared by Allan Cresswell  
 

Renée Doropoulos (granddaughter of Peter and Katie Georgis) is seeking contact with Castellorizians who 

she may be able to interview. She is currently writing a thesis through Deakin Unviversity for a Bachelor of 

Arts Honours degree in History. She also works in the History Department of the WA Museum. Her research 

is looking at the migration from Castellorizo to Western Australia, and what people brought with them. 
  
In her email to me she states in part, 
ñTo conduct my research, it would be imperative that I would be able to access the objects  

amassed by the Castellorizian Association and Community. I would like to gain access to the 

community's collection by making contact with those community members who have "donated" items 

to the virtual museum. I am interested in discussing those objects and documenting their history. I am 

open to this discussion taking place informally, but if participants are willing, I would also be interested 

in conducting a formal interview (i.e. recorded). 
 

Currently there i s very little material in museums in Australia related to Castellorizian migration, if 

any at all. I am interested in the community's proactive engagement with preserving its own history of 

migration to Western Australia. I feel this is a very important story, not only for the community, but 

for the broader history of Western Australia and Western Australians.ò 
  

Initially she is seeking to interview those Castellorizians who migrated to Western Australia post World War  

Two. If you can assist in this most worthwhile research please contact Renée on mobile 0417040078 or  

email her at renee.doropoulos@gmail.com 
 

MUSEUM PROJECT REPORT  
           By Allan Cresswell 

The Museum Project at the entrance area of Castellorizian House has been moving very slowly towards 

completion. The shopfitter have yet to place the Perspex on top of the safety glass or install the display 

shelving. So things are at a standstill until these items are completed. 
 

Once it is completed all items in the old existing display cabinet will be moved to the new display area. It 

should look great when completed. Security will be paramount so that any items donated or loaned to the 

association will be safe. A register will be kept of all items on display including who donated or loaned the 

items. If practical this register will be on display on an adjoining wall as an acknowledgement of the 

contributors. 
 

It is intended to dismantle the old display cabinet and replace it with a new lockable timber cabinet with a 

glass frontage. Within this cabinet will be held a library collection of all books pertaining to, or mentioning, 

Castellorizo. These will be books that form a reference library for research and will include books written 

about the history of Castellorizo, migration to Australia and Brazil, family histories and the like. 
 

We have already onhand a copy of Nicholas Pappasô book óAn Island in Timeô and I would like to donate a 

spare copy of the much sought after books óThe Greeks in Brazilô and óVisual Memory of the Greek Colony 

at Florianopolisô. If you have any spare copies of books on Castellorizo or about Castellorizians to donate 

they would be much appreciated for this worthwhile project. 
 

The new timber cabinet will also hold CDôs and DVDôs relating to Castellorizo and will include any available 

audio interviews, Castellorizian music and movies/film clips relating to the island. Again any donated items 

will be much appreciated. 
 

Later in the year when the museum display and the cabinet are up and running it is planned to have an open 

day to formally open the museum project and perhaps have people talk about some of the personal history 

associated with the items, in an open forum format. There are many options available to us once the museum 

project is in an operational state. 
 

Please contact Allan Cresswell (see page 17 of Megisti Messenger for contact details) if you can contribute to 

any of these projects. 

    

mailto:renee.doropoulos@gmail.com
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USE OF CASTELLORIZIAN HOUSE  
On page 5 of this edition of the Megisti Messenger costs are shown for the hire of Castellorizian House. 

Daytime use for the premises for members is only $100 for three hours. It is an ideal venue for seminars and 

funeral wakes, very central and with all facilities including airconditioning, toilets, verandah and a pleasant 

outdoor area. Contact Sion Xanthis whose contact details are on page 17. 
 

Also óIn Memoryô donations to the associated are appreciated and a letter goes to the family advising of the 

donation received. An excellent way to pay your respect to the deceased and the immediate family members. 

CASTELLORIZIAN WAR SERVICE HONOUR BOARD  
     Compiled by Allan Cresswell 

 

Tina Kyros and myself are preparing the framework and background to create an honour board to 

commemorate the War Service of Western Australian Castellorizian Servicemen and Servicewomen. A 

similar board is displayed at the Victorian Kastellorizian Association headquarters. 
 

When I first saw the Victorian board in 2009 I immediately realized that our State should also have one. Later 

when I spoke to the now late Jack Kyros he also told of a desire that a board should be constructed. So it is 

very appropriate now that his daughter joins me in this project. 
 

It has been tentatively decided that ALL  Castellorizian service personnel should be honoured on the board. 

This includes both for service abroad and within in Australia. This approach eliminates the difficulty in 

establishing whether a person saw active duty or not, or overseas duty or not. The army particularly causes 

problems in that it distinguishes Active Duty as a óWXô number and Home Duty as a óWô number during 

WW2. However many óWô numbers did go overseas (New Guinea and associated islands in particular) and 

many were at Rottnest, Darwin, etc when they were deemed at certain times as óActive Dutyô. Likewise many 

óWXô numbers who were willing to go overseas remained at home for various reasons. The simple solution is 

to include them all. They were all willing to serve their country in time of war. 
 

The next stage is to establish which Castellorizians in Western Australia enlisted for service. There are many 

sources of information to obtain lists of Greeks who saw service but determining whether they are 

Castellorizian or not is often difficult. Many of the records list birthplace as Asia Minor, Rhodes, Athens or 

Egypt. Some families living at these locations were Castellorizians and others not. Likewise some Greek 

families in WA with the same surname came from Castellorizo and others did not. So the difficulty remains in 

establishing for some individuals as to whether they are Castellorizian or not. In addition some non Cazzies 

married Castellorizian women in WA and their children associate themselves as Castellorizians (rightly so) 

and their surname is associated as Castellorizian ï however the father is not so and is not be included on the 

board. 
 

Then there is the issue as to who are Western Australian Castellorizians. Working on the service records there 

are many servicemen who joined in WA but the family relocated (mainly to Sydney) immediately after the 

war. Some were even here working whilst their family already lived elsewhere in Australia. The question is 

should they be included on the board? Then we have the situation where men enlisted elsewhere in Australia 

but were from a WA Cazzie family or were born here. Who to include and who not to include? 
 

So the task is rather daunting as we do not wish to leave someone off who should be included nor do we wish 

to display someone on the board who should not be there. 
 

Going through the official records we have located 160 persons who completed war service, who we believe 

to be of Castellorizian descent and who are associated in some way with WA. This has been compiled mainly 

from those who enlisted in WA and may not include those who were connected to this State but enlisted 

elsewhere. The task is now to go through each name and validate them using our established protocols.  
 

This is where you come in ï we require your assistance to confirm if  you know of a family member who had 

war service during WW2 and is Castellorizian or of Castellorizian descent. It is only WW2 where we have 

issues as the other wars are so well documented and the numbers are small. Contact numbers for Tina and 

myself are on page 17 of this edition of the Megisti Messenger. Your contribution to this project is 

appreciated. In the May 1
st
 edition of the Megisti Messenger a provisional list will be published of those 

persons we have identified, together with known queries.  
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CHRISTMAS DINNER 2012  
Article by Phyllis and Tony Samiotis 

Photos courtesy Tony Samiotis and Tina Kyros 
 

Happy Hour on Friday December 14
th
 was the scene of our Christmas Dinner. The room was beautifully decorated 

with a large Father Christmas, laser lights and strip lighting courtesy of our President Jim Manifis. 
 

A festive meal comprising of an antipasto opener, seafood entrée, rolled turkey breast with vegies and plum 

pudding with custard was served followed by coffee, tea and cake. 
 

At this point we would like to thank Prokopi and John for all their efforts in providing this special Christmas meal. 

In the background a DVD of the Centenary Ball was on display, creating great interest. We would like to thank 

Peter McDonnell for presenting a specially framed souvenir of the Centenary chocolate wrapper to the Association. 

It will be a great keepsake to remember the Centenary celebrations. 
 

Entertainment was provided by belly dancer with some of our members participating with her in style. A small but 

appreciative crowd attended the function and an enjoyable time was had by all. It was a great way to start the 

festive season. 

 

                    
 

     


